From: Rob Taylor [mailto:planning@enfield.nh.us]
Sent: Wednesday, February 19, 2020 4:45 PM
To: Steve Halleran
Cc: aci.builds@comcast.net
Subject: RE: Taylor ADU
 
Dear Steve,
 
I strongly disagree with Brad’s code interpretations here and I believe the spirit of the law does as well. The ADU is not “multi-family housing,” rather it is more appropriately considered to be “extended family housing.” NH RSA 674:71-73 was adopted in 2017 as the State’s enabling ADU law. In the RSA it specifically limits the square footage of an ADU to 800 square feet and dictates that an interior door be provided between the principal unit and the accessory unit (when it is attached). These are not the requirements for 2 family or multi-family uses. An ADU is most likely to be occupied by a family member such as a mother or mother in-law or an adult family member (son or daughter). The spirit of the law is to make it easy to add housing units in NH not more difficult . The ADU in my house will feature an inter-connected fire alarm system including smoke detectors/CO detectors. The fact that the ADU is a “studio style” means that egress is possible without any interaction with any partitioning (eg- walls). Requiring the level of fire separation outlined in Brad’s email will essentially prevent and discourage ADU units from being added at all due to an overzealous interpretation of the building code. My ADU is not a duplex or multi family housing. At the most we are adding two occupants. To treat this as multi-family housing is contrary to the spirit of the ADU enabling legislation. Today, I have spoken with the NH Municipal Association’s Attorney Natch Greyes (their Municipal Services Counsel) and he concurs that the spirit of the statute was to make the ADU essentially “another bedroom in the house” with some modest kitchen facilities included. I am certain, there are no requirements for fire separation between separate bedrooms in a SFH. Another factor in play at my home is the “Walk-out” design. This means that the egress from both the principal dwelling unit and the accessory dwelling unit are “at grade” or ground level, therefore there is no delay involved in exiting (eg- as there would be with using a ladder or other fire escape).  I have also spoken with Enfield’s Building Inspector who concurs that 60 minute fire separation requirements are “overkill” for an ADU which has proper a egress route (eg- door or window). Fire separation requirements are meant to allow the occupants of both the principal dwelling unit and the accessory dwelling unit to escape without injury or death. The estimated escape time from both units is 30-60 seconds. The half inch sheetrock already installed in my basement is rated for 30 minutes, more than enough time to get out of the house.
 
-Rob Taylor
Town of Enfield, NH
603-632-4067 x-5427
 
From: Steve Halleran [mailto:plainfield.ta@plainfieldnh.org]
Sent: Wednesday, February 19, 2020 2:45 PM
To: Rob Taylor
Subject: FW: Taylor ADU
 
Hey, just a heads up these are the issues the BIs are discussing with your ADU. Make sure Rick doesn’t get too far ahead of us on this fire coding issue.
 
All
 
I know that we have all been working on how to handle ADU’s when proposed in areas that already have finished space. In the particular case Rob Taylor, also Selectman Taylor, provides us our first test case.  We must be careful to not provide him any special relief, but we should also strive to provide a path to an ADU that is reasonable and affordable for all those that wish to add one. It’s clear that State Law demands that towns make ADU’s reasonable to achieve, Plainfield has been a leader in this change.  At the same time, the resulting unit must be a safe places for the occupants to live.
 
My research has shown that the Northwest seems to be further ahead than New England on these issues.  As you can see from the link below Seattle Wa does not require a fire separation in these spaces. However, it is also true that many places do require a full one hour fire separation.
 
Attached you will find two other documents showing that fire separation of some kind is required.  Our own adopted building code seems to also require some kind of separation. 
 
Here is what I think should be reasonably considered for these types of units going forward.  All newly constructed space, no existing finish, must have a one hour fire separation. No reason not to its all being built.  For projects where finished space already exists and will be part of the unit, a reasonably achieved fire separation should be required along with additional fire and smoke detectors.  We know that standard ½ sheet rock is rated for 30 minutes, 60 minutes is the goal.
 
Basically this:
 
Existing ½ sheetrock to be coated with a fire retardant material. We might not get an hour, but it will be closer.
All penetrations to be air sealed to prevent fire spread.
Fire rated doors be installed per code.
Necessary blocking be added to prevent fire spread between partitions, etc.
 
Double the number of fire alert devices required. If the code asks for one, the unit receives two, etc.
 
Further, we make it clear that future renovations that removes finish that was in existence prior to the ADUs development will be replaced with full one hour fire separation material at that time.
 
 
I am happy to organize a meeting on the site for early next week to discuss these details.  My sense is that this approach provides protection for all inhabitants of the dwelling and allows the home owner to develop an ADU at a reasonable cost.
 
These are my thoughts on this subject, at the end of the day Building Inspector Lersch is the authority having jurisdiction and must approve or disapprove of this concept.
 
 
 
Stephen Halleran
Town Administrator

Stephen Halleran
Town Administrator

(603) 469-3201



From: Rob Taylor [mailto:rob@taylorbrotherssugarhouse.com]
Sent: Tuesday, March 10, 2020 10:50 AM
To: Steve Halleran
Subject: ADU permit modification
 

Dear Steve,
 
This email is to inform you of our decision to modify our current building permit application (2020-03) from a request to build an Accessory Dwelling Unit (ADU) to a request to do simple basement "re-model." This "re-model" will include the addition of a bathroom and small kitchen. We did not arrive at this decision easily. I have a significant difference of opinion with the Plainfield building inspectors as to their requirements for fire separation between an ADU and an existing residence. I feel that their over-reach in this area will have an expansive impact (read discourage) on the likelihood that any of this form of housing gets developed in Plainfield. This is very much contrary to the spirit of NH RSA 674:71-73 as I mentioned in my previous emails. I have been in contact with the State of NH Fire Marshal's office who have expressed general agreement with my position and will be forwarding a written response to me soon. I also reached out to the NH Municipal Association general counsel/ staff attorney who also supported my contention that an ADU is subordinate to a main residence and is not subject to the building code as a duplex or multi-family development would be. In the meantime we have continued with the construction in our previously finished space. I certainly hope the my future property assessment will reflect the reduced value realization between an ADU and an extra bedroom/ bath/ kitchen. Listed below are some additional thoughts for my file:
· NH RSA 674:71-73 was meant to promote the conversion of existing and unused space into more housing for the people of the State.
· A requirement for "fire proofing" through the use fire coatings is unproven, likely ineffective and is potentially hazardous to human health through "off-gassing."
· The fire chief sees no practical additional benefit to one hour fire separation.
· The egress is the most important issue to be enforced in an ADU. Can someone get out in case of fire? A one hour fire rating is excessive.
· Smoke detectors save lives, not one hour fire separation.
· Limiting ADU development is detrimental to the economic development, tax value creation and work force housing needs of Plainfield.
· Enfield NH will permit attached ADU development without one hour fire separation. We only require the specifics called out in NH RSA 674:71-73 such as an 800 sf max and a common door. We have multiple units proposed, in progress and already built.
-Rob and Cindi Taylor
276 Willow Brook Road
Plainfield, NH
